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An Ira Meislik contribution (edited by you know who): 
 
 
BROKERS; DUTY TO WARN:  Even though a broker's duty to warn of hazardous 
conditions at a property is not limited to instances where a broker is holding an 
open house for potential buyers, where a broker arranges for a rental, but the 
renters had ample time to inspect the property themselves to find any dangerous 
conditions, the broker will not be liable for injuries resulting from the 
dangerous condition at the property.   
 
Reyes v. Egner, 201 N.J. 417, 991 A.2d 216 (2010); April 8, 2010.  
 
A renter entered into a short term lease agreement for a house at the Jersey 
Shore.  She intended to occupy it, along with her family, for a vacation over the 
Labor Day weekend.  The house had an elevated rear deck adjacent to the master 
bedroom.  The deck was accessible through a sliding glass door in the master 
bedroom which led to a small wooden platform on the top of the deck.  The 
platform was about seven inches below the door frame, and there was another six 
and one-half inch drop from the platform to the deck.  There were no handrails 
attached to the platform or the deck. 
 
On their ninth day at the house, the renter's father, for the first time, opened 
the sliding glass door to go out onto the deck.  He fell down the stairs and 
permanently injured his back.  The father then sued the property owners and the 
broker for negligence, breach of implied warranty of habitability, and violations 
of the Consumer Fraud Act.  The lower court found that, as a matter of law, 
neither the home owners nor the broker had a duty to conduct a reasonable 
inspection of the property for hazardous conditions before renting it out.  The 
father appealed.   
 
The Appellate Division affirmed summary judgment for the broker, and remanded as 
to the homeowners.   
 
With respect to the broker liability issue, the Appellate Division noted that a 
prior New Jersey Supreme Court case, Hopkins v. Fox & Lazo Realtors, imposed a 
duty of care upon real estate agents conducting open houses to attract potential 
home buyers to inspect the property and warn about reasonably discoverable 
dangerous conditions.  In Hopkins, the Supreme Court extended a duty of care to 
broker based on a fairness inquiry that balanced four factors: (1) the nature of 
the parties' relationship; (2) the nature and foreseeability of the risk; (3) the 
existence of an opportunity to inspect and warn; and (4) the public policy behind 
the duty.   The Court imposed a duty of care upon brokers to protect invited 
visitors to open houses because the nature and duration of their visit would not 
afford them the opportunity to recognize the dangerous conditions for themselves.   
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However, the Appellate Division refused to extend the duty to warn to brokers 
that facilitate short term leases o 
f summer rental property.  The Appellate Division deferred to the Supreme Court 
to determine whether or not the Hopkins duty to warn should be extended to short-
term rentals. 
 
The Supreme Court granted certification.  The Court was deadlocked, and therefore 
the Appellate Division decision was affirmed.  The Court's refusal to extend the 
Hopkins duty to warn was not based on the Court's conviction that the duty be 
limited to instances where a broker is holding an open house for potential 
buyers.  Rather, the Court's decision not to extend the duty to warn was limited 
to the facts of this case.  The Court found no obligation to warn in this case 
because the renters were in the house for nine days before the accident occurred.  
Therefore, they had ample time to inspect the property for themselves to find any 
dangerous conditions.  
 
The dissenting justices rejected the Court's finding that there was no duty to 
warn because the renters had ample opportunity to inspect the property.  They 
noted that the renters' opportunity to discover the defects on their own raised 
an issue as to whether or not they were comparatively negligent, not whether or 
not the broker had a duty to warn them about the deck. 
 
Editor's Comment: For a discussion of the landlord liability issue on this one, 
see the DD for 3/9/09 on the DIRT website.  The court stated a new rule that 
short term landlords have a duty of reasonable care to discover and disclose 
defects not reasonably discoverable by tenant.  It appears that the landlord in 
fact knew of the somewhat special nature of the stairs here, and the court  
triable issues on the questions of whether landlord should have known of the 
danger and whether the tenant should have discovered it during their week on the 
premises before the accident occurred. \ 
 
Items reported here and in the ABA publications are for general information 
purposes only and should not be relied upon in the course of representation or in 
the forming of decisions in legal matters.  The same is true of all commentary 
provided by contributors to the DIRT list.  Accuracy of data and opinions 
expressed are the sole responsibility of the DIRT editor or individual 
contributors and are in no sense the publication of the ABA. 
 
Parties posting messages to DIRT are posting to a source that is readily 
accessible by members of the general public, and should take that fact into 
account in evaluating confidentiality issues. 
 
ABOUT DIRT: 
DIRT is an internet discussion group for serious real estate professionals. 
Message volume varies, but commonly runs 5 to 15 messages per work day. 
 
DIRT Developments are posted periodically, as supply dictates. 
 
To subscribe, send the message 
 
subscribe Dirt [your name] 
 



to 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
 
To cancel your subscription, send the message signoff DIRT to the address: 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
 
for information on other commands, send the message Help to the listserv address. 
 
DIRT has an alternate, more extensive coverage that includes not only commercial 
and general real estate matters but also focuses specifically upon residential 
real estate matters.  Because real estate brokers generally find this service 
more valuable, it is named "BrokerDIRT."  But residential specialist attorneys, 
title insurers, lenders and others interested in the residential market will want 
to subscribe to this alternative list.  If you subscribe to BrokerDIRT, it is not 
necessary also to subscribe to DIRT, as BrokerDIRT carries all DIRT traffic in 
addition to the residential discussions. 
 
To subscribe to BrokerDIRT, send the message 
 
subscribe BrokerDIRT [your name] 
 
to 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
 
To cancel your subscription to BrokerDIRT, send the message signoff BrokerDIRT to 
the address: 
 
listserv@listserv.umkc.edu 
 
DIRT is a service of the American Bar Association Section on Real Property, 
Probate & Trust Law and the University of Missouri, Kansas City, School of Law.  
Daily Developments are copyrighted by Patrick A. Randolph, Jr., Professor of Law, 
UMKC School of Law, but Professor Randolph grants permission for copying or 
distribution of Daily Developments for educational purposes, including 
professional continuing education, provided that no charge is imposed for such 
distribution and that appropriate credit is given to Professor Randolph, any 
substitute reporters, DIRT, and its sponsors. 
 
All DIRT Developments, and scores of other cases, arranged topically, are 
reported in hardcopy form in the ABA Quarterly Report.  This is a limited 
subscription service, available to ABA Section Members, ACMA members and members 
of the NAR.   Qualified subscribers may Subscribe to this Report ($30 for Two 
Years) by Sending a Check to Ms. Bunny Lee, ABA Section on Real Property, Trust & 
Estate Law, 321 N. Clark Street, Chicago, Il 60610. Contact Bunny Lee  at (312) 
988-5651, Leeb@staff.abanet.org   ABA members also can access prior and current 
editions of this report on the ABA RPTE section website. 
 
DIRT has a WebPage at: 
http://dirt.umkc.edu/  
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